

Mathurin Hybrid Initiative

Global Advisory Report

Diplomatic Tensions: Assassination Plots and Sikh Activism in North America

Caleigh Doyle

The recent diplomatic tensions between the United States, Canada, and India are linked to two assassination plots involving Sikh activists: Gurpatwant Singh Pannun in the U.S. and Hardeep Singh Nijjar in Canada. Allegations of potential involvement by the Indian government present complex, sensitive issues in international relations, straining diplomatic ties and profoundly affecting the significant Sikh communities of these nations. It emphasizes how international politics can infringe upon individual rights to express their beliefs and the potential for government narratives to be manipulated for political gain, often leading to tragic consequences. In responding to these incidents, the United States and Canada need to carefully balance legal justice and public safety with their own strategic interests concerning India.

# **Diplomatic Rift: The Hardeep Singh Nijjar Assassination in Canada**

In the mid-1990s, amidst a violent crackdown on an <u>armed insurgency in Punjab</u>, Hardeep Singh Nijjar left his native village in Jalandhar for Canada. His journey, however, was fraught with challenges. In 1997, Nijjar entered Canada using a <u>falsified passport</u> under the alias 'Ravi Sharma.' Upon his arrival, he applied for refugee status, citing reasons of police torture and the arrest of family members back in India. This move was an attempt to find refuge from the violence and persecution he claimed to have faced in his homeland. Despite initial rejection by Canadian officials, Nijjar's persistence paid off; he was <u>granted Canadian citizenship</u> in 2007, a decade after his arrival. This marked a significant turning point in his life, offering him a safe, fresh start in a new country, far from the conflicts of his native Punjab.

Living in Surrey, British Columbia, with his <u>wife and two sons</u>, Nijjar owned a plumbing business. He was a respected figure in the Sikh community, notably serving as president of the <u>Guru Nanak</u> <u>Sikh Gurdwara</u> since 2018. His activism, primarily centered around Sikh issues, included leading peaceful protests against human rights violations in India and being at the forefront of the Sikh independence movement. He was heavily involved in 'Sikhs for Justice' in Canada, traveling to international forums like the U.N. Human Rights Council to voice concerns about anti-Sikh violence and calling for recognition of the <u>1984 anti-Sikh riots</u> in India as genocide. Nijjar's activism extended beyond Sikh issues: he also <u>engaged in worldwide human rights initiatives</u>. Recently, this included commemorating the Christchurch Mosque shooting victims, honoring Canadian Indigenous children interred in unmarked graves, and campaigning for Indian activist <u>G. N. Saibaba's</u> release.

Nijjar's life drew significant attention and controversy. He was labeled a militant, accused of links to the <u>Khalistan Tiger Force</u> (KTF), masterminding the <u>2007 Shingaar cinema bombing</u> and the <u>2009 murder of politician Rulda Singh</u>. In 2015, India accused him of running a <u>terrorist training camp</u> in British Columbia, and in 2018, of involvement in multiple killings. That same year, he was listed as a "most wanted person" by Punjab's Chief Minister Amarinder Singh and briefly detained by the Royal Canadian Mounted Police, although released without charges. In 2020, during the Indian farmer protests, he was <u>designated a terrorist</u> by Indian authorities and accused of conspiring to assassinate a Hindu priest in Punjab in 2022, with a reward for information leading to his capture. Despite repeated accusations, the Indian government provided no evidence when questioned. Nijjar consistently maintained his innocence, attributing the charges to political motives from the Indian government, and continued to actively engage in Surrey's community and cultural events.

The narrative took a tragic turn on June 18, 2023, when Nijjar was <u>fatally shot</u> in the parking lot of the Guru Nanak Sikh Gurdwara. Months later, Canadian Prime Minister Justin Trudeau <u>revealed</u> intelligence investigations into possible connections between Indian government agents and Nijjar's assassination. This incident <u>escalated</u> into diplomatic tensions, with <u>Canada expelling</u> <u>Indian diplomats</u> and India responding in kind. In an interview with the Vancouver Sun, Hardeep's son disclosed that his father had been receiving warnings about threats to his life and was in weekly communication with Canadian Security Intelligence officers during the months leading up to his death. As of January 2024, Canadian authorities continue to investigate Nijjar's murder, focusing on three suspects. Although no direct evidence links the Indian government to the crime, a <u>U.S.</u> <u>indictment</u> suggests a possible connection. The indictment reports that an Indian official sent a video of Nijjar's bloodied body to Gupta. Following this, the same official provided a U.S. target's New York address and daily routine, suggesting U.S. authorities have electronic evidence that directly connects the Indian official to Nijjar's murder in the U.S. indictment.

Hardeep Singh Nijjar's life, from his migration from Punjab to Canada to his eventual citizenship, underscores the multifaceted challenges faced by immigrants amidst political upheaval. His active participation in Sikh activism and human rights campaigns exemplifies the ongoing engagement with his homeland's issues. However, his life was also marked by serious allegations, which raises broader questions about activism, the distinction between advocacy and extremism, and governmental responses to dissent. Nijjar's steadfast presence in the community, even in the face of controversy, highlights the complex dynamics of leadership, loyalty, and politics within the local Sikh population. Nijjar's untimely death, amidst suggestions of international political involvement, adds complexity to this narrative, highlighting the interplay between personal safety, government actions, and international relations. His story invites reflection on justice, the role of intelligence and law enforcement, and the balance between national security and civil liberties, thereby encapsulating some of the critical issues in contemporary global society.

## **Indictment and Controversy: The Case of Nikhil Gupta and Gurpatwant Singh Pannun**

On November 29, 2023, the U.S. Department of Justice issued a 15-page indictment against Indian national Nikhil Gupta. Charged in the Southern District of New York, Gupta is accused of plotting to assassinate Gurpatwant Singh Pannun, a vocal critic of the Indian government. Most significantly, the indictment against Gupta implicates an Indian government official, identified as CC-1, in orchestrating Gupta's involvement. Allegedly connected to India's intelligence sector, CC-1 reportedly recruited Gupta in May 2023 with promises of dismissing a criminal case in exchange for Pannun's assassination. Gupta, with known links to narcotics and weapons trafficking, was instructed to hire a hitman. Unaware that his contact was a confidential source cooperating with the U.S. DEA, Gupta's plot was exposed when he advanced \$15,000 to an undercover officer in Manhattan. On June 30, 2023, while traveling, Czech authorities apprehended Gupta, under the U.S.-Czech Republic extradite treaty. More recently, the Indian Supreme Court rejected Gupta's family's request for consular access and legal aid, citing the case's sensitivity and foreign court jurisdiction. Gupta's family alleged denial of consular access, communication, and legal representation. Justices Khanna and Dutta declined to intervene, referencing Delhi High Court orders. Justice Khanna emphasized the Vienna Convention's role and directed the central government to act. On December 22, the Czech justice ministry confirmed Indian authorities lacked jurisdiction. Gupta faces serious charges of murder-for-hire and conspiracy to commit murder-for-hire, each carrying up to 10 years in prison.

Gurpatwant Singh Pannun, a dual U.S.-Canada citizen born in Amritsar, Punjab, is a key organizer of global events and legal actions addressing alleged abuses of Sikh rights by Indian officials. Pannun, a close associate of Nijjar and leader of the 'Sikhs for Justice' NGO in the U.S., has been controversial for his perceived inflammatory remarks and actions. For example, he has <u>claimed responsibility</u> for violent incidents in India, <u>released videos</u> criticizing the Indian government, and offered rewards for anti-India activities. In 2020, Gurpatwant Singh Pannun was <u>designated a terrorist</u> by the Indian government, and his agricultural property was seized under Section 51A of the <u>Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act</u>. Pannun is currently involved in 22 criminal cases in Punjab, India, including three charges of sedition. Despite India's efforts, Interpol <u>declined</u> a second request in October 2022 to issue a Red Corner Notice against Pannun, citing insufficient information related to terrorism allegations.

In September 2023, <u>Pannun's statements</u> became more provocative, including calls for the 'political death' of Indian diplomats and Prime Minister Modi, which he later clarified were not meant as threats. Furthermore, he controversially urged <u>Indo-Canadian Hindus to leave Canada</u>, accusing them of loyalty to the Indian government, and advocated for <u>a boycott of Air India</u> and other Indian government-supporting businesses. In a November 2023 <u>interview with CBC</u>, he stated that he is often misrepresented in the media and clarified that his comments were not meant as a threat, but as advocacy against Sikh's supporting any Indian business, including Air India, citing perceived threats to the Sikh community's existence and future generations. Later he announced a <u>\$100,000</u> reward for the citizen's arrest of the Indian High Commissioner, Sanjay Verma, accusing him of misrepresenting his statements. Despite all the accusations and rhetoric, he continues to remain a vocal critic of the Indian government.

The case of Nikhil Gupta raises complex questions about international jurisdiction, diplomacy, and individual rights, shedding light on espionage's covert world. Meanwhile, Pannun's provocative advocacy challenges free speech boundaries, impacting Sikh communities and international relations. Nonetheless, his messaging seems to be less about a direct threat and more a political statement about loyalty and the Sikh community's grievances with the Indian government's actions. His terrorist designation and legal battles further complicate this global issue, reflecting the nuanced realities of international relations and political activism in today's globalized world.

### **Khalistan Movement: Diaspora Dynamics and International Relations**

The Khalistan movement, seeking an independent Sikh state in Punjab traces its roots to the 1930s British India. It gained significant momentum in the 1980s, as evidenced by scholarly works like those of Iqbal, Samina, et al. (2018), Jhinjar, Harpreet, et al. (2023), and Kataria, Shyamal (2020). Named 'Khalistan' (meaning 'land of the Khalsa'), the movement arose from the Sikh community's perceived political and religious discrimination by the Indian government. A pivotal moment in this movement was <u>Operation Blue Star</u> in June 1984. This military operation, ordered by the Indian government, aimed to remove armed insurgents from the <u>Golden Temple in Amritsar</u>, a revered Sikh site. However, it resulted in significant casualties and extensive damage to the temple, exacerbating the conflict and deepening the sense of grievance among Sikhs.

The movement's influence transcends Indian borders, largely due to the active engagement of the Sikh diaspora, particularly in Canada, the UK, and the U.S. These international communities have been <u>instrumental in sustaining the movement</u> through various means. Political lobbying, financial

contributions, and public awareness campaigns are some ways they have continued to advocate for Khalistan. This support highlights the complex interplay between national identity, diaspora politics, and international relations, as the Khalistan movement remains a topic of both historical and contemporary significance.

The Indian government has <u>historically regarded the Khalistan movement as a threat</u> to the country's unity and integrity, leading to stringent measures against those perceived as supporters, domestically and internationally. <u>Critics</u> have often pointed out that such policies could alienate the Sikh diaspora and fail to address the root political and social issues. While India strives to engage with its diaspora and foster a unified national identity, the key challenge lies in harmonizing these initiatives with the necessity of acknowledging and addressing the diverse perspectives and grievances within the Sikh community, both in India and overseas. For further reading, refer to works by Shani, Giorgio (2008) and Chima, Jugdep S (2010).

Reflecting on the Khalistan movement, one cannot help but ponder the intricate dynamics of identity, diaspora, and international politics. It raises questions about how governments navigate the delicate balance between national unity and addressing the concerns of marginalized communities, especially when they span across borders. The Khalistan movement serves as a powerful case study in understanding the enduring impact of historical grievances and the role of global diasporas in shaping the course of a nation's history and its place in the world.

#### **India's Diplomatic Balancing Act**

India's different approaches to the diplomatic tensions surrounding the assassination accusations can be understood in the context of its distinct foreign policy dynamics with each country. India has developed a comprehensive relationship with the United States, spanning defense, trade, space exploration, and technology. In defense, India acquires advanced U.S. military equipment and joins exercises like the Malabar naval drills, emphasizing regional security. Economically, the U.S. is a <u>major investor</u> in India's digital sector, with significant contributions in AI, 5G, and infrastructure. Additionally, robust trade between the two nations has positioned the U.S. as one of India's top trading partners, with bilateral trade exceeding \$150 billion. This alliance necessitates nuanced diplomacy in India's relationship with the U.S. Therefore, in dealing with issues like the plot against Gurpatwant Singh Pannun, India is likely to adopt a more cautious and strategically calculated approach. This careful strategy would aim to address the issue while maintaining the crucial strategic and economic ties that underpin India's regional security interests and economic growth. Additionally, this approach considers the broader geopolitical context and the potential impact on India's international reputation. Particularly, it emphasizes maintaining democratic values and upholding human rights standards, which are crucial for sustaining positive relations with major global powers like the United States.

Contrastingly, <u>India's relationship with Canada</u>, though strong in terms of trade and cultural exchange, is heavily influenced by the significant Sikh diaspora and the historical context of the Khalistan movement. The assassination accusations against Hardeep Singh Nijjar must be viewed through this lens. The presence of a large Sikh population in Canada, <u>often linked</u> to Khalistan-related activities, has historically strained relations between the two countries,

particularly since the <u>1985 Air India bombing</u>. Consequently, India's approach towards Canada in such matters tends to be more defensive. The dynamics here are less about strategic defense or economic interdependence and more about managing diaspora politics and historical narratives.

Despite these challenges India and Canada continue to uphold strong bilateral relations. Canada's status as a key trade partner and favored destination for Indian immigrants fosters cultural exchanges and underscores the enduring, albeit complex, bilateral relationship.

India's foreign policy blends contrasting strategies in its relationships, emphasizing a strategic partnership with the United States while adopting a cautious approach with Canada, shaped by diaspora politics and historical issues. These diplomatic choices underscore India's nuanced handling of diverse international relationships, reflecting factors from strategic alliances to historical narratives, offering insights into contemporary international relations.

### **Global Concerns: India's Diplomatic Maneuvers and Human Rights Implications**

These attacks against Nijjar and Pannun are not isolated but reflect broader concerns about India's alleged actions against critics abroad. In April 2023, a <u>secret memo</u> from India's Ministry of External Affairs, titled "Action Points on Khalistan Extremism," revealed a crackdown on Sikh diaspora organizations in Western countries. This document directed North American consulates to closely monitor Sikh diaspora organizations, accusing them of anti-India activities and specifically mentioning individuals like Hardeep Singh Nijjar. However, it did not explicitly order killings. After its publication, India <u>denied the memo's</u> existence, dismissing it as fake news. The controversy led to the <u>removal of several officials</u> from India's Research and Analysis Wing (RAW) from the U.S., Canada, and the UK, underscoring the gravity of the situation.

The Indian government's supposed memo and actions by agents demonstrate the complex balance between national security and adherence to international norms, particularly regarding human rights and free speech. It also emphasizes the ongoing debate over the limits of state action in counter-extremism. This balance is not unique to India but represents a challenge <u>faced by many nations</u>. Within this global context, the international legal framework becomes particularly relevant. It provides structure pathways to address serious violations, such as extrajudicial killings.

In international law state sovereignty principles typically forbid extrajudicial killings on foreign soil (Ramsden, 2011). Although self-defense has occasionally been used as a justification, such actions are generally seen as serious violations. These actions violate customary international law, including obligations from established practices and treaties, if executed without the host government's consent. A notable example is the <u>International Covenant for Civil and Political Rights</u> (ICCPR), protecting fundamental rights like the right to life, to which both acting and host states might be signatories. The <u>United Nations Charter</u> underscores this, prohibiting member states from using force that undermines another state's territorial integrity or political independence. However, its effectiveness hinges on state compliance.

The <u>International Court of Justice</u>, responsible for resolving state disputes, faces challenges due to its limited jurisdiction based on states' consent. Human rights tribunals also rely <u>on domestic legal</u> remedies and state compliance. Seeking justice for extrajudicial killings highlights the

tension between legal principles and diplomatic realities. States may be reluctant to engage in legal proceedings that could strain diplomatic ties or reveal sensitive information. This often leads to a situation where political considerations can overshadow legal imperatives, further complicating

the enforcement of international law. International justice thus becomes a test of diplomatic resolve and cooperation.

### **Concluding Thoughts**

The incidents surrounding Gurpatwant Singh Pannun and Hardeep Singh Nijjar exemplify the intricate interplay between international law, state sovereignty, and human rights in our globalized world. The allegations against India, in particular, shed light on the delicate task of managing diaspora politics and highlight the tensions inherent in upholding democratic values while pursuing national interests.

As the world becomes increasingly interconnected, the actions of one nation inevitably ripple across borders, affecting not just diplomatic relations but also the lives of individuals and communities. The cases of Nijjar and Pannun, therefore, are not just isolated incidents but a microcosm of the broader dynamics at play in international politics. They illustrate the need for a nuanced approach to foreign policy, one that respects the diversity of global communities while adhering to the principles of justice and international law.

This paper has highlighted the multifaceted nature of these issues and the importance of dialogue, empathy, and cooperation in resolving such conflicts. As investigations continue and diplomatic negotiations unfold, these cases remind us of the ongoing struggle to find a balance between the pursuit of justice and the maintenance of international peace and order. The path forward requires a concerted effort from all nations to navigate these complex waters with a sense of responsibility and a commitment to the greater good.

#### Work Cited

- AP / Updated: Sep 22, 2023. "Nijjar Killing: Allegation of India's Link Based on Human and Surveillance Intelligence, Says Official" - Times of India. *The Times of India*, TOI, 22 Sept. 2023, <u>timesofindia.indiatimes.com/world/rest-of-world/allegation-of-indias-link-to-sikhs-killing-based-on-human-and-surveillance-intelligence/articleshow/103849253.cms?from=mdr</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Ap, Deepa Bharath /. "India-Canada Tensions Showcase Complexities of Sikh Activism." *Time*, Time, 23 Sept. 2023, <u>time.com/6316936/india-canada-tensions-sikh-activism/=Nijjar-a-prominent-Sikhleader-the-Punjab-region-of-India</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Baxter, David. "Indictment on Alleged Sikh Assassination Plot Makes Link to Nijjar Murder." *Global News*, Global News, 30 Nov. 2023, <u>globalnews.ca/news/10128446/us-india-indictment-assassination-plot-allegation/</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Bhugra, Saloni, and Satbir Singh Aulakh. "Why Canada Is Becoming the Focus of India's Concerns about the Sikh Separatist Movement" | CBC News. *CBCnews*, CBC/Radio Canada, 16 Oct. 2023, <u>www.cbc.ca/news/world/canada-india-khalistan-sikh-separatism-</u> <u>1.6983554#India%20has%20denied%20Trudeau%27s%20allegations,leading%20a%20militant%20separa</u> <u>tist%20group</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Burns, Anna, and Beau Simpson. "Two Heavy-Set Suspects Ran through Park after Surrey Temple President's Shooting, Ihit Says."*Leader*, Surrey Now Leader, 21 June 2023, <u>www.surreynowleader.com/news/homicide-investigators-to-provide-update-about-surrey-sikh-temple-presidents-shooting-3002682</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Canada, Global Affairs. Government of Canada. *GAC*, Government of Canada, 29 Aug. 2023, <u>www.international.gc.ca/country-pays/india-inde/relations.aspx?lang=eng</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.

- "Canadian Police Frees Khalistani separatist after 24 Hours in Custody." *Hindustan Times*, Hindustan Times, 27 Apr. 2018, <u>www.hindustantimes.com/world-news/nijjar-accused-by-india-of-being-khalistani-terrorist-briefly-taken-into-custody-by-canada/story-Tdi9QZxxyDKuBlcjjc6ZXN.html</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- The Canadian Press. "B.C. Man Accused of Running Terrorist Training Camp Seeks PM's Help" | CBC News. CBC/Radio Canada, 2 June 2016, <u>www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/bc-man-accused-terrorist-training-camp-1.3612078</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024
- The Canadian Press. "Canada Investigating Threats to Air India, Transport Minister and RCMP Say" | CBC News. *CBCnews*, CBC/Radio Canada, 10 Nov. 2023, <u>www.cbc.ca/news/canada/british-columbia/air-india-threats-sikhs-for-justice-khalistan-referendum-1.7024951</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- The Canadian Press. "Who Is Lawyer Gurpatwant Pannun, Alleged Target of Murder Plot..."*Vancouver Sun*, Vancouver Sun, 30 Nov. 2023, <u>vancouversun.com/news/who-is-u-s-canadian-lawyer-gurpatwant-pannun-alleged-target-of-murder-plot</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Chan, Cheryl. "Who Was Murdered Surrey Sikh Leader Hardeep Singh Nijjar?" *Vancouver Sun*, Vancouver Sun, 19 Sept. 2023, <u>vancouversun.com/news/local-news/who-was-hardeep-singh-nijjar</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Chima, Jugdep S.*The Sikh Separatist Insurgency in India: Political Leadership and Ethnonationalist Movements*. SAGE, 2010.Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- "Existing \$150 Billion Bilateral Trade between US and India Is No More than a Speck in the Ocean, Says Gautam Adani."*Https://Www.Outlookindia.Com/*, 7 Sept. 2022, <u>www.outlookindia.com/business/existing-150-billion-bilateral-trade-between-us-and-india-is-no-more-than-a-speck-in-the-ocean-says-gautam-adaninews-221603</u>.Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Explainers, FP. "Explained: Why Interpol Rejected India's Red Corner Notice Request for Khalistan Separatist Gurpatwant Singh Pannun." *Firstpost*, Firstpost, 12 Oct. 2022, <u>www.firstpost.com/explainers/interpol-red-corner-notice-khalistan-separatist-gurpatwant-singh-pannun-11432411.html</u> Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs. Designation of Organisations/Individuals as Terrorist Organization/ Terrorist under the Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act, 1967 (UAPA). *Press Information Bureau Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs*, Press Information Bureau Government of India Ministry of Home Affairs, 17 Feb. 2023, pib.gov.in/Pressreleaseshare.aspx?PRID=1900222. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Grare, Frederic. Looking Back at Three Decades of India-U.S. Relationship. Carnegieen DownmentÂ, Carnegieen Downment, carnegieendowment.org/2019/07/27/looking-back-at-three-decades-of-india-u.s.-relationship-pub-79779. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Hrishikesh, Sharanya. Air India Flight 182: 1985 Bombing Back in News after Canada Row. *BBC News*, BBC, 27 Sept. 2023, www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-66909820. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- India, Times Of. Pro-Khalistan Outfit Sikh for Justice Claims Attack on Punjab Police Intel HQ: Chandigarh News -Times of India. *The Times of India*, Times of India, 11 May 2022, <u>timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/chandigarh/sfjs-gurparwant-pannu-claims-responsibility-for-rpg-attack-</u> <u>in-mohali/articleshow/91462544.cms</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- India: No Justice for 1984 Anti-Sikh Bloodshed. *Human Rights Watch*, Human Rights Watch, 28 Oct. 2020, www.hrw.org/news/2014/10/29/india-no-justice-1984-anti-sikh-bloodshed. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- International Justice Resource Center, International Justice Resource Center, 2017, <u>ijrcenter.org/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2018/04/8.-Exhaustion-of-Domestic-Remedies-UN-Treaty-Bodies.pdf</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Iqbal, Samina, et al.Mapping the Khalistan Movement, 1930-1947: An Overview. Punjab University Library, Journal of the Research Society of Pakistan, June 2018, pu.edu.pk/images/journal/history/PDF-FILES/20\_55\_1\_18.pdf. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.

- Jaijee, Inderjit Singh. "Politics of Genocide: Punjab, 1984-1998" *Google Books*, Ajanta Publications, 1999, <u>books.google.com/books/about/Politics of Genocide.html?id=dPCGAAAAMAAJ</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Jain, Rupam, and Shivam Patel. "What Is the Khalistan Movement and Why Is It Fuelling India-Canada Rift ..." *Reuters*, Reuters, 19 Sept. 2023, <u>www.reuters.com/world/what-is-khalistan-movement-why-is-it-fuelling-india-canada-rift-2023-09-19/</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Jhinjar, Harpreet, et al. "The Khalistan Movement and Its Impact in Canada. "*Canadian Network for Research on Terrorism, Security and Society*, Canadian Network for Research on Terrorism, Security and Society, 2023". <u>www.tsas.ca/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Jhinjar KnightREsearchBriefV2.pdf</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.

Kataria, Shyamal. (2020). The rise and fall of the Khalistan Movement: A chronology of events. Advances in Social Sciences Research Journal. 7. 548-556. 10.14738/assrj.76.8465. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.

- Kestler, D, Amours, Jillian. "Unpacking India-Canada Tensions amid Trudeau's Bombshell Allegations." Al Jazeera, Al Jazeera, 25 Sept. 2023, <u>www.aljazeera.com/news/2023/9/25/unpacking-india-canada-tensions-amid-trudeaus-bombshell-allegations</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Khalistani Separatist Issues Threat to Indian Envoy in Canada: Report.*TimesNow*, 13 Nov. 2023, <u>www.timesnownews.com/india/khalistani-separatist-gurpatwant-singh-pannun-announces-100000-reward-for-citizens-arrest-of-indian-envoy-in-canada-sanjay-verma-article-105176739</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- KRUTIKA PATHI and ROB GILLIES, Associated Press. "India Expels Canadian Diplomat, Escalating Tensions after Trudeau Accuses India in Sikh's Killing." *The Hill*, The Hill, 20 Sept. 2023, <u>thehill.com/policy/international/ap-canada-expels-indian-diplomat-as-it-probes-possible-link-to-sikhsslaying-india-rejects-allegation/</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Livemint. "With Leader in Attendance, Khalistanis Openly Threaten PM Modi in Canada: Video." *Mint*, 12 Sept. 2023, <u>www.livemint.com/news/india/with-gurpatwant-pannu-in-attendance-khalistanis-openly-threaten-pm-modi-amit-shah-in-canada-video-11694514631111.html</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Marc Miller. "Mr. Nijjar Became a Canadian Citizen on May 25, 2007, Earlier than I Stated below. the Error in Dates Is My Responsibility to Assume. Again, Nothing Justifies the Killing of Mr. Nijjar." Https://T.Co/D5mv69hscc.â€Â Twitter, Twitter, 20 Sept. 2023, twitter.com/MarcMillerVM/status/1704502383252754461. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Ming, Lee Chong. "What We Know about the Sikh Murder That Soured India-Canada Ties." *CNA*, <u>www.channelnewsasia.com/world/india-canada-sikh-murder-hardeep-singh-nijjar-khalistan-movement-what-we-know-3784916</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Misuse of Uap: Interpol Turns down India's Red Corner Plea against Khalistani Separatist." *India Today*, India Today, 12 Oct. 2022, <u>www.indiatoday.in/india/story/interpol-rejects-indias-request-red-corner-notice-plea-against-khalistani-separatist-gurpatwant-singh-pannun-2284659-2022-10-12</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Murtaza Hussain, Ryan Grim. "Secret Indian Memo Ordered Concrete Measures against Hardeep Singh Nijjar Two Months before His Assassination in Canada. *The Intercept*, 10 Dec. 2023, <u>theintercept.com/2023/12/10/india-sikhs-leaked-memo-us-canada/</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Operation Bluestar. *Encyclopedia Britannica*, Encyclopedia Britannica, inc., www.britannica.com/topic/Operation-Bluestar. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Pandey, Geeta. Gurpatwant Singh Pannun: The Sikh Separatist at the Centre of US Murder Plot Allegation. *BBC News*, BBC, 21 Dec. 2023, <u>www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-india-67725254</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Pathi, Krutika, and David Cohen. "Who Was Hardeep Singh Nijjar, the Sikh Activist Whose Killing Has Divided Canada and India?" *AP News*, AP News, 20 Sept. 2023, <u>apnews.com/article/canada-india-sikh-trudeaumodi-nijjar-fb390e4a45d167711db4f96681edd0a2</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.

- Press Trust of India. "Nia Declares, 10L Reward against Khalistan Tiger Force Chief Nijjar." *Hindustan Times*, Hindustan Times, 22 July 2022, <u>www.hindustantimes.com/cities/chandigarh-news/nia-declares-10l-</u> reward-against-khalistan-tiger-force-chief-nijjar-101658515405645.html. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Rana, Uday. Canada Has Expelled Indian Diplomat. Who Is Pavan Kumar Rai?. Global News, Global News, 19 Sept. 2023, globalnews.ca/news/9971043/canada-has-expelled-a-top-indian-diplomat-who-is-pavankumar-rai/. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.

Ramsden, Michael. "Targeted Killings and International Human Rights Law: The Case of Anwar Al-Awlaki." Journal of Conflict & Security Law, vol. 16, no. 2, 2011, pp. 385–406. JSTOR, <u>http://www.istor.org/stable/26295340</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.

- Service, Tribune News. "Hardeep Singh Nijjar Fled to Canada on Fake Passport in 1997." *Tribuneindia News* Service, www.tribuneindia.com/news/punjab/hardeep-singh-nijjar-fled-to-canada-on-fake-passport-in-1997-545930. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024
- Shani, Giorgio. Sikh Nationalism and Identity in a Global Age. Routledge, 2008.
- Siddiqui, Usaid. "Canadians Rally for Indian Farmers, Say Farm Laws Simply Unjust." Al Jazeera, Al Jazeera, 15 Dec. 2020, <u>www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/12/15/canada-rallies-for-indian-farmers-as-protest-grow</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Singh G, Shani G. Militancy, Antiterrorism and the Khalistan Movement, 1984–1997. In: *Sikh Nationalism*. New Approaches to Asian History. Cambridge University Press; 2021:132-162.
- Sovereignty. Oxford Public International Law, Apr. 2011, opil.ouplaw.com/display/10.1093/law:epil/9780199231690/law-9780199231690-e1472. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Staff, insauga. "Video Tells Sikhs Not to Fly Air India, threats under Investigation Say Transport Minister and RCMP": Inbrampton. *Insauga*, 10 Nov. 2023, <u>www.insauga.com/video-tells-sikhs-not-to-fly-air-india-threats-under-investigation-say-transport-minister-and-rcmp/</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Tasker, John Paul. Trudeau Accuses India's Government of Involvement in Killing of Canadian Sikh Leader | CBC News. CBCnews, CBC/Radio Canada, 19 Sept. 2023, <u>www.cbc.ca/news/politics/trudeau-indian-government-nijjar-1.6970498</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Tripathi, Ashish. "Nikhil Gupta, Arrested in Foiled Plot to Kill Pannun, Moves Supreme Court." *Deccan Herald*, 15 Dec. 2023, www.deccanherald.com/india/nikhil-gupta-arrested-in-foiled-plot-to-kill-gurpatwant-singh-pannun-moves-supreme-court-2812554. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- U.S. v. Gupta Indictment. *The New York Times*, The New York Times, 29 Nov. 2023, www.nytimes.com/interactive/2023/11/29/us/u-s-v-gupta.html. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- The Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act, 1967 Arrangement of Sections.â€Â *Ministry of Home AffairsÂ*, Government of India, <u>www.mha.gov.in/sites/default/files/A1967-37.pdf</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- *Website of National Investigation Agency National Portal of India*, <u>www.india.gov.in/official-website-national-investigation-agency</u>. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.
- Weekly, Organiser. "Hindus Living in Canada, Leave Canada as Soon as Possible: Khalistani Terrorist Gurpatwant Singh Pannu Threatens Hindus in Canada".....#khalistaniterrorist #canada Pic.Twitter.Com/Psce40fgz2.Twitter, Twitter, 19 Sept. 2023, twitter.com/eOrganiser/status/1704075385699258542.
- What Is Khalistan, the Independent Homeland Some Sikhs Yearn For? *The Economist*, The Economist Newspaper, 19 Sept. 2023, www.economist.com/the-economist-explains/2023/09/19/what-is-khalistan-the-independent-homeland-some-sikhs-yearn-for?utm\_medium=cpc.adword.pd&utm\_source=google&ppccampaignID=18798097116&ppcadID=&utm\_

#### Mathurin Hybrid Initiative

campaign=a.22brand\_pmax&utm\_content=conversion.directresponse.anonymous&gad\_source=1&gclid=EAIaIQobChMIvd3QsLXJgwMV3czCBB2TQgKKEAMYA SAAEgIWRfD\_BwE&gclsrc=aw.ds. Accessed 6 Jan. 2024.